WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 6 JULY 2015

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 6 July 2015 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, R Bowrah, W Brown, G Copley, A Govier, J Hunt, G James, J Reed, J Thorne, and V. Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk)

Debbie Bere (Assistant to the Town Clerk) 
48. APOLOGIES

Councillors Critchard and Sparrow
49. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council and Taunton Deane Borough Council.

Councillors Brown, Bowrah, James, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council.

Councillor Thorne declared a personal interest in relation to agenda item 10 – Provision of Bus Shelters (Cades Farm) and 13 Bus service, Cades Farm as his daughter had recently moved to the Cades Farm area. 

50. MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting of the Council and the Planning meeting of the Council both of which were held on 1June 2015, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.
51. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor and Deputy Mayor reported on the engagements they had both undertaken since the last meeting. 

52. POLICE REPORT 

In the absence of a police officer, due to operational reasons, a report was submitted which outlined recent police activity in the town. Unfortunately with all the new changes to statistics and area codes over the past several months, the Police would no longer be able to supply the comparative figures that had previously been submitted. If the figures from last year were compared to this year it would not give a realistic comparison.

53. NATIONAL TRUST – WELLINGTON MONUMENT

In September last year the Council received a presentation from representatives of the National Trust who explained its plans for the repair and refurbishment of Wellington Monument. The Trust was facing a complex engineering problem and this would not be a quick process. The Trust had agreed to make further reports to the Town Council so that progress could continue to be monitored. 

  
Representatives of the National Trust were present and gave an update on the progress of repairs to the Wellington Monument. Measuring and monitoring was progressing well and the open day held by the Trust in May had been positive.
Members were pleased to hear that so much intensive work was being undertaken behind the scenes. The Trust was asked if they could make every effort to publicise future developments. The Trust officers emphasised that it was committed to finding the best repair option for the Monument. There was, however, a long way to go with a lot still to do including raising the necessary funds. This all made it difficult to predict when the necessary repairs would be carried out.
(Councillor Bowrah arrived at 7.10p.m. during consideration of the above matter)

54. HIGHWAY SIGNAGE TO THE MONUMENT

On a separate but related matter, Councillor Thorne raised the issue of signage to the Monument. He submitted a report for consideration. If the Wellington area was to improve its visitor-pulling power, then much more ought to be done to promote the Monument as part of that initiative. 
Consideration was given to how best to find the way to the Monument. Councillor Thorne felt that visitors to the area were likely to require directions in order to find their way easily. What little directional road signage existed was of poor quality and conflicting design, with a preferred route which was more hazardous than it needed to be. Councillor Thorne therefore proposed a number of actions in relation to improved highway signage and preferred routes and explained in detail the reasons why he felt this would improve awareness of and direction to the Monument.
For their part, the Trust agreed to look at the signage immediately by the entrance but pointed out that it would be necessary for it to make best use of limited resources. The direction signs and establishment of preferred routes would be the responsibility of the Highway Authority.

RESOLVED that the Highway Authority be approached with the suggestions put forward for improved signage and a change to the preferred route to the Monument.
55. WELLINGTON AND DISTRICT SPORTS FEDERATION

Representatives of the Wellington and District Sports Federation addressed the Council in relation to its views on general improvements to Wellington sporting facilities and grounds and the distribution of Section 106 funds to help finance these improvements. The Federation also expressed views on the future management of playing fields and facilities and expressed a wish to be actively involved should responsibility be devolved to the Town Council. It was noted that the Town Clerk would shortly be meeting the appropriate TDBC officer to begin discussions on devolution of responsibility for the Playing Field. In addition it was noted that TDBC was in the process of updating its Playing Pitch Strategy. This was, therefore, an opportune time to bring all these strands together and start meaningful discussions.
RESOLVED that the Environment Committee establish a joint working party with the Sports Federation to develop these proposals further

(Councillor Govier declared a personal interest in the above item as a patron of the Federation)
56. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Pauline Sturgess reported on the continued success of the weekly Sunday music events in the Park. She also raised concern about work that had been undertaken to the Ha Ha at the Park and was worried that it might affect the Park’s heritage status.
(b) Iris Ellins, Secretary of Friends of Wellington Park explained that the work was necessary as water had seeped into the structure making it unsafe. FWP were fully aware of the situation and were confident that the Ha Ha would be fully restored and the work would not affect heritage status.
(c) Jill Mitton spoke on the same subject. She had been reassured by the appropriate TDBC Portfolio Holder that the work was necessary and action was being taken to return the structure to its former glory.
(d) Diana Land said how pleased she was to hear that such positive progress was now being made with the Monument.
(e) Isabel Ward drew attention to the planned activities of both Churches Together and Wellington in Bloom.
57. ANNUAL REPORT OF INTERNAL AUDITOR

Following the recent internal audit the annual report of the Internal Auditor was submitted. The comments of the Internal Auditor together with the responses of the Town Clerk were noted. It was agreed that the existing Grants policy should be reviewed and submitted in the first instance to the Finance Committee for consideration.

RESOLVED that the report be noted and the officers be congratulated on receiving such a positive response from the Auditor.
58. PROVISION OF BUS SHELTERS, TAUNTON ROAD, WELLINGTON (CADES FARM)

At the last meeting (June) consideration was given to the lack of bus shelters in this area. Two bus stops had been placed on the Taunton Road to serve the large number of residents who now lived in that area. However, although the stops had been provided and were well used there was no bus shelter on either of them.

The Town Clerk reported that he understood there was an obligation under the S106 agreement for Cades Farm that the developers were to pay £10,000 to TDBC as a contribution for two bus shelters. The Clerk had subsequently met the appropriate TDBS/WSDC officer and found out the following:

Planning Application 43/05/0004 had a S106 obligation dated 25th October 2007. There is an obligation to SCC to provide bus stops (not shelters) as part of offsite highway works. 

Planning Application – Phase 2 Cades - 43/10/0127 had a S106 obligation dated 11th July 2012. There is an obligation for the developers to pay £10,000 to TDBC as a contribution for the provision of 2 bus shelters. The contribution to be paid on occupation of the 75th dwelling. 

The site had been recently inspected and it appeared that the 75 property trigger in Phase 2 had been reached. TDBC would now contact all appropriate parties (Highways, Legal, Shelter manufacturers, Developers) to confirm the situation. It was noted that if, as expected the contribution from the developers did not cover the cost of the shelters the Town Council might be asked for a contribution. 
RESOLVED that the report be noted and the situation continue to be monitored.

59. WILDLIFE AND COUNTRYSIDE ACT 1081 – SECTION 53

ADDITION OF PUBLIC FOOTPATH AT THE ORCHARD, TONEDALE, WELLINGTON

It was reported that for some time there had been a dispute over the public use of a footpath which ran from Millstream Gardens to Burchill’s Hill. An application was subsequently submitted to the County Council by the Tonedale Action Group to add the footpath to the Definitive Map. This application was supported by the Town Council which obtained evidence as to its regular use over a long period of time. 
Based on the evidence submitted, the County Rights of Way Officer had recommended that the path be added to the Definitive Map. The recommendation was confirmed by the County’s Regulation Committee at its meeting on 13 March 2014. However, an appeal was lodged against this decision. Notification had now been received that an Order to modify the Definitive Map and include this path had now been made. It was noted that there had been a recent change of ownership of the land over which this path ran and there might be an opportunity to reach a satisfactory conclusion without the need for a local inquiry.
RESOLVED that progress be noted.
60. WELLINGTON PARK CENTENARY FIELDS

Submitted a letter from TDBC regarding its desire to dedicate Wellington Park as a Centenary Field. To commemorate the start of World War One, Fields in Trust was delivering a nationwide initiative in partnership with Royal British Legion. Centenary Fields aimed to secure recreational spaces in perpetuity to honour those that had lost their lives in World war One and leave a legacy that would be secured for local communities for generations to come. The Fox family, who had gifted the Park to the people of Wellington in 1903 had been consulted and fully supported the dedication.
TDBC took the view that by taking this action it would increase the protection and secure the retention of the Park as a public park. There was no intention of disposing of it.

Members were concerned that by agreeing to this proposed dedication it would, in effect, be handing over decision making powers in relation to the Park to Fields in Trust (which was the operating name for the National Playing Fields Association). As TDBC, or indeed this Council, had no intention of ever doing anything other than use it as a Park this additional layer of control was seen to be unnecessary. It was considered important that the right and power to make decisions should be retained by the local authorities without having to get agreement from other organisations. The Playing Field had been and continued to be far more vulnerable to a change of use than the Park and efforts should be made to ensure its retention. 
RESOLVED that TDBC be strongly recommended not to agree to this proposed dedication in view of the concern expressed by the Town Council that this proposal would result in handing over decision making and future management rights to Fields in Trust. If the dedication were to proceed there was little that could be done without first gaining the agreement and consent of the FIT organisation. 

(Councillors Hunt and Thorne left the meeting at 8.30p.m.)
61. POSSIBLE BUS SERVICE, NEW ESTATES CADES FARM AREA

Councillor Copley drew attention to the developments currently taking place at Cades Farm and Longforth Farm and the lack of public transport from within the developments into the town. She suggested that consideration be given to existing services making a small detour into the estates.
It had always been the Council’s aspiration that a bus service is provided in these and other residential areas. As the town expanded many of them were a long way from the town centre.

RESOLVED that the bus companies be approached with this suggestion to ascertain whether they would be able to provide such a service.
The report from Somerset Council Council’s Traffic Engineer showing the results taken between the 26th May and the 15th June 2015 is attached.

62. SPEED INDICATOR DEVICE REPORT – BAGLEY ROAD

Reported that following the use of a SID in Bagley Road the median speeds calculated equalled or exceeded the intervention level speed qualify for a SID installation on a regular basis. A SID would therefore be provided at this location twice a year.
RESOLVED that the situation be noted.
63. ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE 
Submitted the minutes of a meeting of the Environment Committee held on 9 June 2015.

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made by the Committee be noted.

64. ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE

Submitted the minutes of a meeting of the Allotments Committee held on 23 June 2015.

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made by the Committee be noted.

65. YOUTH VOICE

It was noted that arrangements had been made for regular reports to be submitted to the Council from the Youth Voice organisation.
66.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 May 2015 to 30 April 2015 was £139,876 and the expenditure for the same period was £16,875. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed

67. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following payments be made:
(a) HMRC - £915.37 - May deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £223.73 – Superannuation for Asst. to Clerk

(c) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 – storage of Christmas Lights (June
(d) Custom Plastics - £36.30 Councillor name plates

(e) Viking - £61.76 – Digital camera for use at council events and functions

(f) Basins Allotments Restoration Group (Tony Parkman) - £30 – Spraying two allotment plots

(g) SALC - £13.75 – Packing and postage re The Good Councillors Guide

(h) Bryan Howe - £764.30 – Internal Audit fee

(i) RBL - £22 – Wreath for Armed Services Day

(j) Stacey Davis - £15 – Refund of allotment deposit

(k) Cllr Bob Bowrah - £38.40 – travelling expenses

(l) Heartstart Somerset - £2,000 – Defibrillator and cabinet

(m) SALC - £20 – new councillor training

(n) URC - £128 – Hire of Hall

The meeting ended at 8.50p.m. ..........................................
Councillor Janet Lloyd 
Mayor
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